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MEMORANDUM
DATE:  January 4, 2006
TO: Jordana
FROM: Steven J. Bell, Director of the Library

RE: report on information literacy assessment in the SBA
B122 – Introduction to Information Systems
B122 is the designated information literacy course within the Philadelphia University School of Business Administration at the freshman level. The integration of an information literacy component within the course was first introduced as a pilot within one section in 2002. Since then the information literacy component is well integrated into all sections of B122, and the librarian responsible for the information literacy initiative within the School of Business Administration communicates regularly with all B122 instructors about the implementation and administration of the information literacy component.

For the last two years a pre-test/post-test assessment has been used to measure the development of information literacy skills. The assessment is based on a quiz developed in and administered on our institutional Blackboard course system. The test is composed of 15 questions that are based on established information literacy skills objectives for B122. B122 is a required course for all students in the School of Business Administration (although students from other schools may enroll), and it focuses on educating students to achieve proficiency with all Microsoft Office programs. Students learn how to use Word, Excel, PowerPoint, and Access.
At the beginning of each semester all students registered for B122 are batch loaded into a single Blackboard course; B122 typically has anywhere between 3 and 8 sections. For example, for the fall 2005 semester approximately 240 students were registered in 10 different sections. But to make the application of the pre-/post-test expedient there is just a single Blackboard course. At four to six weeks into the course all students are directed to take the pre-test. Since each section meets once a week in a computer lab it is relatively for faculty to administer the test. After students take the pre-test, faculty schedule a lab session for a one and a half-hour information literacy exercise. The majority of the B122 faculty conduct the exercise themselves, but one long-time adjunct does ask the librarian to conduct the exercise, and new adjuncts typically participate in the exercise while the librarian conducts it, with the goal of having the adjuncts administer the exercise on their own in future classes. 
The librarian reminds faculty when to administer both the pre-test and post-test via email messages. Faculty are advised to administer the post-test about two weeks after the exercise has been completed. During the semester B122 faculty share with the librarian the completed exercises for review. In addition, each student completes a self-reflection sheet and a feedback sheet for the exercise. Examples of the exercise, the self-reflection, and the feedback sheet are all available for review. The feedback sheets are useful in re-working the information literacy exercise. One thing it reveals is that although B122 is a freshman course, and the exercise is targeted to a newcomer to our information environment, upper classmen often enroll in this course. Their comments typically reflect their familiarity with the content of the exercise, which comes as no surprise. The goal of the librarian is to re-think the exercise so that more experienced students could be part of an activity where they could work with freshman to help them learn the content currently communicated in the exercise.
The results of the pre-/post-tests are monitored to determine if students appear to be gaining knowledge as a result of the exercise. More importantly, because the test is administered with Blackboard it is possible to obtain a detailed analysis of how students are responding to each question (that is, what percentage choose each response in the multiple choice questions). That makes it possible to revise the test and exercise based on topics that students appear to all be understanding (a high percentage get the correct response) and to determine what areas need greater attention. Here are the results of the tests from fall 2004 and fall 2005.
Fall 2004: 

Pre-test – 105 attempts
average score =  6.57 (out of 15)

Post-test – 69 attempts 
average score = 8.21 (out of 15)

Fall 2005

Pre-test – 241 attempts
average score = 6.89 (out of 15)

Post-test – 205 attempts
average score -= 7.52 (out of 15)

The test was modified during the summer of 2005 to make the quiz somewhat more challenging (at least two easy questions – with high percentages of correct responses – were removed and responses to other questions were revised). Because of this direct comparisons between the two years may not be possible. Two things are encouraging. The difference in the number of students who take both tests greatly improved in 2005 thanks to faculty being more conscientious about having students complete both the pre- and post-test. Given that the difficulty level was increased for 2005, although the post-test scores are somewhat lower it could be assessed as a real increase over 2004 even though the final score is slightly lower. It also documents that student scores do improve after the exercise although a greater increase would be expected. One factor that is always difficult to isolate is the impact of the librarian conducting the exercise versus having the faculty member conduct the exercise. Typically students in the sections who conduct the exercise with the librarian score slightly better, but not significantly better than students who conduct the exercise with experienced faculty. Given the number of sections of B122 it makes sense to have the librarian maintain the Blackboard site, develop the quizzes and exercises, and to provide training to the faculty to enable them to conduct it. 

E822 –Microeconomics
E822 is the designated information literacy course within the Philadelphia University School of Business Administration at the sophomore level. The integration of an information literacy component within the course was first introduced as a pilot within one section in 2003. Since then the information literacy component has been a challenge to integrate into all the sections of E822. There are typically four sections per semester. The librarian responsible for the information literacy initiative within the School of Business Administration communicates regularly with lead E822 instructor and the SBA representative to the Information Literacy Task Force about the implementation and administration of the information literacy component.

The challenge in getting the information literacy component into this course has been frequent changes to the lead instructor as well as having different adjuncts teaching the course section nearly every semester since the pilot was first introduced. There has only been one semester so far, spring 2005, where the information literacy was conducted in all four sections of the course. However, that adjunct did not return for the fall 2005 semester. During the fall 2005 semester the full-time faculty member teaching three sections was willing to conduct the exercise herself but was unable to owing to complications that arose during the semester. The other section was taught by an adjunct who would only be here for one semester. For these reasons the information literacy exercise was not conducted in the fall 2005 semester. However, for the spring 2006 semester we have a returning adjunct teaching two sections, and the same full-time faculty member teaching the other two sections. I will be communicating with them early in the semester to organize the exercises which need to be conducted in a computer lab (all students must have access to a computer). The full-time faculty who teach E822 support the information literacy exercise, and they are committed to integrating it into the course.
Unlike B122 there is not pre-/post-testing assessment. E822 presents more challenges since there isn’t always a common assignment. Some faculty will require a paper. Others offer only exams. In either case the students will have an additional assignment that requires them to create a bibliography on an economics topic, and the exercise allows the students to collect the citations needed for the bibliography.  If the instructor doesn’t require a research paper, the bibliography would have to serve as the assessment device. If there is a paper required, the librarian and faculty member would review the citations used in the paper to determine if the students were integrating the skills learned in the exercise. A rubric could be developed to help indicate the difference between good and poor application of the exercise skills. In addition, over time an analysis could be made about the source of the citations (source publications), as well as anecdotal observations from the instructors about the quality of the research and writing, and possible relationship to better developed research skills. With only the bibliography and no paper requirement, it will be more difficult to measure the development of research skills, but such a document could be an addition to a more comprehensive student portfolio that would serve as a measure of the student’s development of information literacy skills over time.
The more immediate priority for the second year in the SBA is to make the integration of the information literacy exercise complete so that the degree of participation by students and instructors is on par with B122.

B421 – Business Law
B421 is the designated information literacy course within the Philadelphia University School of Business Administration at the junior level. The integration of an information literacy component within the course was first introduced as a pilot within one section in 2004. The fall 2005 semester was the first in which all sections of B421 integrated the information literacy component. There are typically three sections in the fall semester, and two or three in the spring semester. The librarian responsible for the information literacy initiative within the School of Business Administration communicates regularly with lead B421 instructor and the SBA representative to the Information Literacy Task Force about the implementation and administration of the information literacy component.

Working with the SBA faculty we decided that the juniors would no longer need a specific information literacy activity. The goals for the juniors are focusing on expanding their use of business research databases, thinking more critically about their search strategies and the selection of articles retrieved and properly citing references. The required project in B421 is a group paper and presentation about a business ethics issue that involved a company or product. Students must find actual cases on which to base their assignment. Prior to the implementation of the information literacy component, students frequently experienced difficulty in finding information for this project. The faculty member and librarian decided to add a new assignment that would require each student to compile a bibliography on his or her topic. The guidelines require the bibliography to include 8 articles and 2 books. The students must also indicate the database used to find the citation, the search strategy and search terms used, why they selected the article for the bibliography, and they must include a properly formatted citation and brief summary of the article. To assist in the assignment the librarian created a resource page that identifies databases that can be used, with searching tips, and provides a sample of what the completed bibliography should look like. The students send the completed bibliography to the librarian for review. Any errors must be corrected before students can receive credit for the assignment. The resource page for the B421 assignment is found at: http://www.philau.edu/infolit/sba/b421guide.htm . Developing an assignment-specific resource guide is proving an effective tool in helping students to become more proficient in their research for the assignment.
The implementation of the assignment across three sections was not without some complications in the fall 2005 semester, particularly because the adjunct in charge of two of the sections failed to add the bibliography assignment to the course syllabus. But after some initial failures (students were not completing the bibliography correctly), students did improve the quality of the bibliography. In the future the plan is that assessment will occur on two levels. First, the librarian will review the bibliographies to determine if students are properly completing the assignment requirements. The review of search strategies, search terms used, and databases used will be used to make continuous improvements to the assignment, and to provide feedback to the students (in the way of a summary to the instructor who can then communicate it to the students). Second, the librarian will work with the instructor to measure the influence of the bibliography assignment on the final group papers and projects. We will look to determine what research resources are being used, and if students are more effectively completing the assignment. It would also be helpful to adapt a feedback/evaluation form similar to what is used in the B122 course. If we decide to move towards portfolios, the bibliography could serve as additional evidence of the completion of information literacy components within the SBA curriculum.
Beyond Year Three

How information literacy will be addressed at the senior level in the SBA has not yet been fully addressed. Before we get to that stage we will want to make sure all of our information literacy components are well integrated in the first three years. 

As of now it seems that our best option will be to add an information literacy component to the senior capstone course in the SBA which is a business policy course. We have also considered the possibility of doing nothing, and simply using the capstone project as an indicator to determine if students appear to be capable of applying all the information literacy skills learned over the first three years to the research conducted in the capstone course.

The librarian who works within SBA is in contact with the lead instructor of the business policy course. It is actually currently a course that is being restructured, and part of that process will be a consideration of information literacy requirements/expectations for our SBA seniors.

Information Literacy and the SBA Business Core

The SBA has been enthusiastic about the importance of integrating information literacy skill building into their curriculum. This is reflected in the addition of information literacy skills to the “business core”. The business core is the SBA’s structure for identifying the key professional skills that all students will acquire as they move through the program. Information literacy is clearly identified as one of those skills. More information and links to activities can be found at:
http://www.philau.edu/sba/Professionalism/download.htm 
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